No Excuses: Communities at Risk Without Mercury-Free Technology

Introduction

Four mercury-based chlorine factories in the United States have refused to upgrade to cleaner, newer, mercury-free processes. These "Foul Four" are among the oldest factories in the industry, and collectively emit over a ton of mercury into the environment every year. While 95 percent of chlorine manufacturing in the United States uses mercury-free processes and banks an economic benefit because of it, these last four plants have refused to take that step.

If the Foul Four refuse to modernize their processes to mercury-free technology, it is likely that those factories will close within four to seven years. Three driving forces have come together that threaten the survival of the Foul Four: 1) Bleak market conditions for chlorine, 2) the fact that the Foul Four are reaching the end of their economic lives, and 3) newer, more environmentally friendly chlorine factories that are well-positioned to out-compete these factories. While shuttering the Foul Four would eliminate more than a ton of mercury pollution each year¹, such an event would also cost about 500 jobs.² Since shifting to mercury free technology preserves jobs, this bleak scenario is completely preventable.

A shift to mercury-free technology is the best bet for preserving the longevity and profitability of these plants so that they may continue to contribute to their communities. The Foul Four should upgrade to mercury-free technology to preserve jobs, eliminate mercury and ultimately improve the profitability of these factories.

The Bleak Chlorine Market

The current situation in the chlorine market is bleak. Factories are having difficulty selling chlorine due to the slump in the housing market and the declining economy.³ The bright side for the chlor-alkali industry is that caustic soda (produced concurrently with chlorine) is in high demand — prices are reaching 30-year record highs for this basic chemical.⁴ However, even with high prices for half of the chlor-alkali business plan, companies are reluctant to expand because of the low chlorine demand.⁵ These poor conditions in the chlor-alkali industry could force some factories to close.

By Simon Mahan October 2008

While 95 percent of chlorine manufacturing in the United States uses mercury-free processes and banks an economic benefit because of it, these last four plants have refused to take that step.



Size is also a determining factor in a plant's ability to stay afloat. Historically, companies have cited production capacity as a reason for closure of plants, especially for the smaller factories.⁶ Collectively, the Foul Four are among the smallest

TABLE 1: Chlor-alkali Industry Profile by Process, 2008					
Process	Facilities	Chlorine Capacity (X1,000 tons)	Percent of Capacity		
Diaphragm	15	8541	68%		
Membrane	11	3383	27%		
Mercury	5	631	5%		
Source: KA Steel	Chemicals, 200	08 ⁷			

chlor-alkali factories in the countries, producing less than five percent of the total U.S. chlorine capacity (Table 1). This bodes poorly considering the broader industry trends: between 2006 and 2016, employment in the basic chemical manufacturing industry is expected to "decline rapidly" by 15.8 percent.⁸

Foul Four Approach the End of their Economic Lives

Old age has also been a factor in past decisions to close chlor-alkali facilities.⁹ Based on the age of the Foul Four and previous experiences, it is likely these last four factories will close instead of converting to mercury-free technology in the near future. Most chlorine factories in the United States that eliminated mercury use converted to mercury-free technology after 30 to 40 years of operation¹⁰ — putting each of the Foul Four well past the average life expectancy. In fact, no chlorine factory in recent United States history has switched to mercury-

free technology after it passed the age of 42 — still younger than the Foul Four (See Chart 1).¹¹

Of the mercury-based chlorine factories that do not convert to newer processes, most shut down prior to 50 years of operation. Only five out of 39 such factories have made it to the half-century mark in recent history.¹² If 50 years is the operational





Of the mercury-based chlorine factories that do not convert to newer processes, most shut down prior to 50 years of operation. lifespan of the Foul Four, as it has been for the vast majority of the industry, the Olin Corporation factories in Georgia and Tennessee (43 and 46 years old, respectively), and Ashta Chemicals in Ohio (45 years old) could all close in the next four to seven years. Only a small part of the PPG Industries' factory in West Virginia uses mercury; however, this portion of the factory has operated for nearly 51 years, making it the oldest mercury-based unit in the country.¹³ The longest a mercury-cell chlorine factory has been known to operate in the United States is 56 years, which suggests that PPG will likely close that portion of the plant within five years. Based on this analysis of industry history, the companies that own the Foul Four are likely to close them soon, unless they upgrade, and such a closure would be likely to occur within four to seven years at most.

Newer Plants are Likely to Out-Compete the Foul Four

Even with poor demand for chlorine, several chlor-alkali companies are planning to build more efficient facilities or expand production capacity in the coming years. At least four new chlor-alkali factories using state-of-the-art membrane-cell technology will be up and running between now and 2011.¹⁵ Three other



than mercury-based processes¹⁸ and costs hundreds of thousands of dollars less to operate per unit of chlorine or caustic soda produced.¹⁹ Since the Foul Four are among the oldest and least efficient plants in the country, they net a smaller profit on a given amount of chlorine than the newer plants. This could severely hurt their ability to compete and their long-term viability.

plants will be expanding production capacity in the coming years.¹⁶ In addition to these newer facilities, the rest of the plants in the industry are significantly younger than the Foul Four (See Chart 2).¹⁷

Competing with these new and expanded facilities will not be easy. Membrane-cell chloralkali technology can be as much as 37 percent more energy efficient History suggests that the companies that own the Foul Four are likely to close them within four to seven years at most.



Bad Excuses

When the Foul Four are asked about their willingness to convert to mercuryfree technology, the companies often respond with a few canned corporate arguments expressing concern for local communities. For example, some have argued that shifting would be bad for jobs, that a conversion is not financially feasible or that it would force a closure.²¹ In truth, however, mercury-cell technology has no future in the United States and the likelihood of closure is higher if companies do not shift. If these companies were truly concerned about their communities, they would be planning a shift, as it may be the only way to save local jobs.

"Job Loss" Can Be Prevented By Converting

On several occasions, the Foul Four have responded to criticisms of their mercury use by touting the number of employees at the factories²² — suggesting those jobs would be lost if there were a conversion. This appears to be disingenuous because it is likely these facilities will shut down soon if they do not switch. The lack of mercury-free technology is much more threatening to local jobs than modernizing.

For example, ERCO Worldwide decided last year to begin conversion of its Wisconsin facility to a mercury-free process. The company stated that the factory would have had to close in five to seven years if it did not modernize.²³ However, they point out that

TABLE 2: Foul Four Estimated Employment Numbers				
Facility	Permanent Employees			
Ashta Chemicals, Ohio	50-99			
Olin Corporation, Georgia	85			
Olin Corporation, Tennessee	280			
PPG Ind., West Virginia (mercury cell	s) 60			
Source: Compiled by Oceana from industry sources and news articles ²⁵				

the conversion of the ERCO factory will allow jobs to be retained for up to an additional 30 years.²⁴ This further demonstrates that the fate of the Foul Four may be sealed within four to seven years, and likely fewer, unless they make the shift like ERCO Worldwide.

Besides avoiding job loss, many local jobs are created when a chlor-alkali facility switches to a mercury-free technology. Architects, designers, electricians, plumbers, and mechanics are among the many positions that can be created and are necessary to convert a facility. While these types of jobs are not permanent, some may be available during the entire conversion, which can take up to two years (See Table 3).²⁶ Converting to mercury-free technology can retain jobs at



The lack of mercuryfree technology is much more threatening to local jobs than modernizing would be.

TABLE 3: Hundreds of Local Jobs Can Be Created During Conversion					
Converted Plant	Year Converted	Length of Conversion	Jobs Created		
PPG Industries, Lake Charles, Louisiana	2007	22 months	250		
Olin Corporation, St. Gabriel, Louisiana	2008	~23-26 months	s 200		
Orica, Laverton North, Australia	2000	14 months	200		
Source: Compiled by Oceana from industry sources and news articles ²⁸					

the chlorine factories for the long-term while creating hundreds of jobs in the short-term.

Previous conversions clearly demonstrate the immediate benefits to the local economies around factories that convert to mercury-free technology. The Orica, Olin (Louisiana) and PPG (Louisiana) conversions each created about 200 jobs according to industry and news reports.²⁷

Conversion "Down Time" Can Be Minimized

As with any modernization process, a plant may shut down for a short period of time to allow for retrofits. A plant manager for the Olin Corporation has argued that this type of downtime is unacceptable and would interrupt production and impact "the lives of people in this area."²⁹ However, the Foul Four could minimize downtime for conversion using a variety of proven techniques, including:

- Placing a new building in close proximity to the old cell-room so that chlorine production could essentially continue without ceasing while the new facility is being built.³⁰
- Planning any necessary outage during seasonally low-demand periods, such as the first and fourth quarters.³¹ Olin Corporation has used this strategy previously to plan maintenance outages for up to seven facilities in a single quarter.³²
- Installing and constructing parts of the new technology while allowing the mercury-cells to operate until it is time to shut those cells down.³³
- Implementing a gradual conversion using the same building.³⁴
- Re-using some of the same machinery that is not specific to the mercury-cell process, which saves time replacing it.³⁵

Not all of these techniques may be usable all of the time; however, Olin Corporation has used several of them in the past.³⁶ Other chlorine factories also

If the Foul Four were truly concerned about the communities they operate in, they would switch to mercury-free technology, as it may be the only way to save local jobs.



have used these techniques and minimized downtime during a conversion (Table 4). Therefore, it is clear that downtime during a conversion can be minimized to a few days, or possibly even eliminated using these proven techniques.

TABLE 4: Conversion Downtime Can Be Minimal				
Plant (Country)	Downtime			
Borregaard (Norway)	7 weeks			
Brückl (Austria)	4 days			
ERCO Worldwide (USA)	Perhaps none			
PPG Industries (USA)	Four months			
Westlake Chemical (USA)	A few weeks			
Source: Compiled by Oceana from industry sources a	nd news articles ³⁷			

"Reducing" Isn't Eliminating Mercury

One of the most used statistics by the Foul Four is that an individual facility has reduced mercury pollution by a certain percent.³⁸ However, "percentage reduced" figures do not give the public a realistic understanding of the tremendous quantity of mercury used at these factories and released to the environment.

Despite reductions in mercury emissions, huge quantities are still being emitted even though current technology can completely eliminate this pollution. In 2006 for example, the most recent year that public information is available on mercury emissions from the Foul Four, the four factories needlessly emitted over a ton of mercury into the air.⁴⁰ Considering that 0.3 grams of mercury can, over time, contaminate a 25-acre lake,⁴¹ this ton of mercury represents a major assault on the environment.

At any given time, the Foul Four could each have 200 to 300 tons of mercury onsite.³⁹ Even if the Foul Four keep track of 99.9 percent of their mercury, but lose one-tenth of one percent of it to the environment, it could still mean the release of about 1,600 pounds of mercury annually — this figure is actually slightly less than their most recently reported cumulative emissions.

By providing information in "percent reductions" terms, the Foul Four are leading the public to believe that emissions are not currently high, and obscuring the fact that there is a viable alternative to this type of pollution.

"High Grade Caustic Soda" Can Be Mercury-Free

The Foul Four do not need to use mercury to produce a special "mercury grade" caustic soda. Mercury-based chlor-alkali technology does create a lower-salt caustic product than mercury-free technology.⁴² However, rayon production, a primary industry that once required such low-salt caustic, ceased to exist in the United States in 2005.⁴³ Furthermore, mercury-free facilities elsewhere

The Foul Four collectively emitted over a ton of mercury into the air in 2006.



in the world have created caustic with low enough salt content to be used in rayon production.⁴⁴ Additionally, caustic created using mercury often is contaminated with mercury, and many industries will not use it because of this contamination.⁴⁵ As a result, the suggestion that these plants must continue to use mercury to make a certain grade of product proves to be a bad excuse for sticking with outdated technology.

Money Spent to Reduce Mercury Could Have Been Better Spent

Plant managers at the Foul Four also like to tout the tens of millions of dollars they have spent to keep up with environmental regulations concerning mercury pollution.⁴⁶ The fact that the Foul Four have to spend such tremendous amounts of money to achieve such minimal mercury reductions should raise eyebrows among shareholders, not to mention local residents. First, the Foul Four are spending money to control mercury, when their competitors do not have to. This makes it harder to compete. Second, they are repeatedly spending money to make minor reductions when the same capital could be invested in switching, which would alleviate the need for future expenditures on mercury regulations.

For example, Olin Corporation boasts that it has spent \$54 million at its Tennessee plant and \$48 million at its Georgia facility over the past eight years to keep up with mercury regulations.⁴⁷ Those two sums together could have easily paid for the complete conversion of Olin Corporation's Georgia factory.⁴⁸ Switching to mercury-free technology could save money by eliminating costs associated with mercury recordkeeping, monitoring and maintenance that would pay dividends in the future.

The Majority of the Costs of Switching Can Be Recovered Within Five Years

One of the largest expenses for chlorine factories is the vast amount of electricity needed for the electrolysis process. In fact, mercury-cells are the most energy intensive of the chlorine production processes; meanwhile, mercury-free chlorine production is up to 37 percent more energy efficient.⁴⁹ It has been estimated that the Foul Four each spend between \$5 million and \$32 million annually on electricity alone;⁵⁰ therefore, even energy savings of 25 percent annually would equal millions of dollars in savings. If the Foul Four decided to switch to mercury-free technology, they could also increase their chlorine capacity — just as many of their competitors already have. Together, the energy savings, the eliminated cost of handling hazardous mercury and the increased capacity add up to enough to pay for the majority of a conversion within five years. At least four factories, including a PPG Industries and an Olin Corporation

Olin Corporation could have eliminated mercury use at its Georgia plant for the amount of money spent on reducing mercury at its two facilities.



plant, have received, or are expecting to receive, a complete return on their investment in mercury-free technology in five years or less.⁵¹ By switching to this newer technology, the factories could save millions of dollars annually.

Conclusion

The Foul Four may prefer not to discuss their future plans with the communities in which they operate. However, if they do not share information about the long term viability of their factories and the plants close, employees may only have a limited time to find new job opportunities.⁵² This analysis of the chlor-alkali industry has demonstrated that the economic life of mercury-cells is approximately 50 years and ERCO Worldwide's story reinforces that fact. Therefore, the Foul Four are likely to reach the end of their economic lives within four to seven years. Shifting the last four mercury-based chlorine factories to mercury-free technology would save nearly 500 jobs while also eliminating more than a ton of mercury releases from the environment annually. Conversion to the new process can be done quickly with minimal down-time, while creating hundreds of jobs locally. None of the excuses given by these companies stand up when considered in light of the experiences of their competitors. As a result, it seems clear that if these companies were interested in being good corporate citizens, they would be announcing their plans to switch to mercury-free technology to protect local jobs and the environment, rather than continuing to make excuses.

If these companies were interested in being good corporate citizens, they would be announcing their plans to switch to mercury-free technology to protect local jobs and the environment, rather than continuing to make excuses.



Endnotes

- ¹ Oceana (2008). Compiled using industry reported data to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Toxics Release Inventory, 2006. [http://epa. gov/triexplorer/]. Accessed 9/12/08.
- ² These numbers are based on employment directly related to the operation of the mercury-based chlorine factory, and likely does not include employment that can continue in the absence of mercury-based technology, such as bleach production or mercury-free chlor-alkali production
- Cleveland-Bradley Counties Chamber of Commerce (2008). "Industrial Directory.'

[http://www.clevelandchamber.com/images/stories/pdf/2008inddir. pdf]. Accessed 8/15/08.

- Ohio Biz (2008). "Ashta Chemicals." [http://www.ohiobiz.com/northeastohio/Ashta-Chemicals.html]. Accessed 8/12/08.
- Pavey, Rob. (2008, March 13). "Bill Would End Mercury Use at Chlorine Plants." Augusta Chronicle, p. B02
- Ward, Ken Jr. (2007). "Report Cites PPG Savings on Mercury Process Could Boost Efficiency, Phase Out Toxic Discharge at Marshall Plant." [http://www.wvrivers.org/news2007/CharlestonGazette-Oceana.pdf]. Accessed 6/30/08.
- ³ Chlor-Alkali Marketwire (2008, August 15). "Market Assessment."
- ⁴ Chlor-Alkali Marketwire (2008, August 22). "Market Assessment." Vol. 21, No. 33.
- 5 Chlor-Alkali Marketwire (2008, April 18). "Market Assessment." Vol. 21, No. 16
- 6 Chlor-Alkali Marketwire (2006, April 21). "Market Assessment." Vol. 19, No. 16
- Coons, Rebecca (2008, March 17). "Olin to Shutter Nebraska Chlor Alkali Plant." Chemical Week, p. 16.
- ⁷ Capacity is in x1,000 short tons. This chart includes mercury-based chlorine capacity from ERCO Worldwide, which will become membrane-based capacity in 2009. KA Steel Chemicals (2008). USA Maps.
- [http://www.kasteelchemicals.com/]. Accessed 9/4/08. 8 Bureau of Labor Statistics (2007). "Key Phrases in the Handbook." [http://www.bls.gov/oco/oco20016.htm]. Accessed 9/12/08.
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Basic Chemical Manufacturing." National Employment Matrix.

[ftp://ftp.bls.gov/pub/special.requests/ep/ind-occ.matrix/ind_pdf/ind_ 325100.pdf]. Accessed 9/12/08

- Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Basic Chemical Manufacturing." National Employment Matrix, 2006-2016 Projections. [ftp://ftp.bls.gov/pub/special.requests/ep/ind-occ.matrix/ind_pdf/ind_
- 325100.pdf]. Accessed 9/12/08.
- ⁹ Chemical News & Intelligence (2007, September 30). "Chemplast Switches to Membrane Tech. Chlor-Alkali Marketwire (2006, September 1). "Market Assessment."
- Vol. 19, No. 34.
- ¹⁰ Business Wire (1995, July 28). "Agreement Reached for Ground Water Cleanup at Olin Corporation's McIntosh, Alabama Plant." Business Wire (2005). "PPG to Install Membrane Technology, Eliminate
- Use of Mercury at Lake Charles, La."
- [http://www.businesswire.com/portal/site/google/?ndmViewId=news_ view&newsId=20050804005754&newsLang=en]. Accessed 9/4/08
- McCurry, John (2007, March). "Chemical Firms Formulate Expansions." Site Selection.

[http://www.siteselection.com/features/2007/mar/Southcentral/]. Accessed 9/4/08.

- Reilly, Christopher (1999, December 16). "Price Hikes Take Hold with Strong Demand." *Purchasing Magazine*, p. 32C15. Superior Plus (2007, August 8). "ERCO Worldwide Announces US\$95
- Million Expansion of Port Edwards Chloralkali Facility." [http://www. newswire.ca/en/releases/archive/August2007/08/c4823.html]. Accessed 9/4/08
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (Last Updated 2008). "Cleanup of Mercury-Contaminated Chlor-alkali Sites." [http://www.epa.gov/epaoswer/hazwaste/mercury/cleanup.htm]. Accessed 9/4/08.
- Worrell, Ernst; Phylipsen, Dian; Einstein; and Martin, Nathan (2000, April). "Energy Use and Energy Intensity of the U.S. Chemical Industry." Ernest Orlando Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. [http://www. energystar.gov/ia/business/industry/industrial_LBNL-44314.pdf]. Accessed 9/8/08.

- 11 Canada NewsWire (2008, February 28). "Superior Plus Announces Strong 2007 Year-End Results and a 4% Distribution Increase." [http://www.superiorplus.ca/data/2/rec_docs/434_SPIF-2007_Year-End_Press_Release-_FINAL_VERSION_Feb_28_2008_.pdf]. Accessed 9/4/08.
- 12 Chemweek's Business Daily (2006, April 18). "OxyChem Converts Louisiana Chlor-Alkali Plant to KOH." Clorox Company (2006). "Company History." [http://www.theclorox-company.com/company/history/index.html]. Accessed 9/9/08.
- Corporate News (2002). "Deer Park CAC Plant Facts." [http://www.corporatenews.net/_client/RL23984/DPCAC%20Plant%2 0Facts%206-02.doc]. Accessed 9/5/08.
- Occidental Petroleum Corporation (2001, December 27). "Occidental Idles Deer Park, Texas Chlor-Alkali Facility. [http://www.irconnect.com/oxy/pages/news_releases.html?d=22357].
- Accessed 9/5/08.
- Seewald, Nancy (2008, February 4). "Dow Plans to Build New Chlor-Alkali Plant in Texas." Chemical Week, p. 7.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (Last Updated 2008). "Cleanup of Mercury-Contaminated Chlor-alkali Sites." [http://www.epa.gov/epaoswer/hazwaste/mercury/cleanup.htm]. Accessed 9/4/08.
- 13 *Ibid.*
- 14 Excludes non-electrolysis processes. Age is determined from conception of mercury-cell facility. This analysis is focused on the operational life-time of a facility, and ages of facilities that closed or converted under 20 years old were excluded. The exclusion of the under-20 year-old facilities raised the youngest closed mercury-cell facility from 7 years old, and the average of this group from 30 years; similarly, the exclusion raised the youngest converted facility from 13 years old and
- the average of this group from 33 years old. ¹⁵ Asahi Kasei (2008, February 5). "Large Order for Chlor-Alkali Equipment Received from Dow Chemical." [http://www.asahi-kasei.co.jp/asahi/en/news/2007/e080205.html]. Accessed 6/14/08.
- Chemical Week (2007, September 19). "Olin and Trinity to Form JV for Bleach and Caustic Soda Sales." p. 45.
- Chemical Week. 2008. "Olin Plans Western U.S. Hydrochloric Acid Expansion." May 12-19. p. 58.
- Chlor-Alkali Marketwire. 2007. "Market Assessment." May 25. Vol. 20, No. 21.
- Purchasing (2008, March 13). "Caustic Soda Prices Up on Tight Supply,
- While Chlorine Levels Off Due to Slow PVC Demand." p. 36. Westlake Chemical (2008, August 9). "Westlake Chemical to Construct Chlor Alkali Plant; New Unit Located in Geismar, Louisiana." [http://www.westlake.com/fw/main/default.
 - asp?DocID=68®id=1191990]. Accessed 9/2/08.
- Westervelt, Robert (2008, May 12-19). "Sustaining Recovery in Chemicals." Chemical Week, p. 19.
- ¹⁶ McCurry, John (2007, March). "Chemical Firms Formulate Expansions." Site Selection.
- [http://www.siteselection.com/features/2007/mar/Southcentral/]. Accessed 9/4/08
- Superior Plus (2007, August 8). "ERCO Worldwide Announces US\$95 Million Expansion of Port Edwards Chloralkali Facility." [http://www. newswire.ca/en/releases/archive/August2007/08/c4823.html]. Accessed 9/4/08.
- Westlake Chemical Corporation (2008). Form 10K. United States Securities and Exchange Commission.
- [http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1262823/0001193125080 34397/d10k.htm#toc50919_4', 'WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORP]. Accessed 9/10/08.
- 17 See endnote 28
- ¹⁸ Government of India Bureau of Energy Efficiency (2006, December 14). "The Travancore-Cochin Chemicals Limited.

[http://www.bee-india.nic.in/sidelinks/EC%20Award/eca06/ Award2006_CD/06ChlorAlkali/TheTravancore-

- CochinChemicalsLimited.pdf]. Accessed 4/13/07
- ¹⁹ European Environmental Bureau (2006, October). "Status Report: Mercury Cell Chlor-Alkali Plants in Europe."



²⁰ Excludes non-electrolysis processes. Facilities with newer portions of old facilities are represented by the younger of the processes involved.

Ahmed, Sajjad and Foller, Peter (2002). "Replacement of Asbestos in the Diaphragm Cell Process for Manufacture of Chlorine and Caustic Soda." PPG Industries. [http://www.electro-

chem.org/dl/ma/203/pdfs/2286.pdf]. Accessed 9/8/08.

Aker Solutions (2008). "Project Reference List." [http://www. akersolutions.com/NR/rdonlyres/5372C7D4-3B06-4C1E-95F7-15F77838C128/16372/ChloralkaliElect.pdf]. Accessed 9/8/08.

Chemical Week (1990, August 8). "GE Switches From Asbestos." p. 28.

- Chemical Week (1990, August 1). "ICI Process Plant Relocated." p. 4. Chemical Week (1998, January 7). "Party Time for Chlor-Alkali." [http:// www.highbeam.com/doc/1G1-58372520.html]. Accessed 9/8/08. Chemical Week (2003, February 19). "Product Focus." p. 57.

Chemical Week (2006, March 8). "Bayer Adds Chlorine Capacity at Baytown.

[http://www.chemweek.com/articles/2006/03/08/069.html]. Accessed 9/5/08.

- Corporate News (2002). "Deer Park CAC Plant Facts." [http://www.corporatenews.net/_client/RL23984/DPCAC%20Plant%2 0Facts%206-02.doc]. Accessed 9/5/08.
- Encyclopedia of American Industries (2005). "SIC 2812 Alkalies and Chlorine.

[http://www.encyclopedia.com/doc/1G2-3434500185.html]. Accessed 9/5/08.

Innovation Group (2003). "Chlorine." [http://www.the-innovation-group. com/ChemProfiles/Chlorine.htm]. Accessed 9/5/08.

Occidental Petroleum Corporation (2001, December 27). "Occidental Idles Deer Park, Texas Chlor-Alkali Facility.

[http://www.irconnect.com/oxy/pages/news_releases.html?d=22357]. Accessed 9/5/08.

Pioneer Companies (2007). "Henderson, Nevada." [http://www.pioneercompanies.com/locations/henderson.asp]. Accessed 9/5/08.

Reuters (2008, April 28). "OxyChem Becomes First Mercury-Free Caustic Potash Producer in North America." [http://www.reuters.com/article/pressRelease/idUS203026+28-Apr-

2008+PNW20080428]. Accessed 9/8/08.

- Seewald, Nancy (2008, February 4). "Dow Plans to Build New Chlor-Alkali Plant in Texas." Chemical Week, p. 7.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (Last Updated 2008). "Cleanup of Mercury-Contaminated Chlor-alkali Sites." [http://www.epa.gov/epaoswer/hazwaste/mercury/cleanup.htm]. Accessed 9/4/08. Vulcan Materials Company (2007). "About Vulcan Materials Company."

[http://www.vulcanmaterials.com/about.asp?content=history]. Accessed 9/8/08.

Ward, Ken Jr. (2007, July 19). "Process Could Boost Efficiency, Phase Out Toxic Discharge at Marshall Plant." Charleston Gazette, p. 06A.

- Worrell, Ernst; Phylipsen, Dian; Einstein; and Martin, Nathan (2000, April). "Energy Use and Energy Intensity of the U.S. Chemical Industry. Ernest Orlando Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. [http://www. energystar.gov/ia/business/industry/industrial_LBNL-44314.pdf]. Accessed 9/8/08.
- ²¹ Pavey, Rob (2006, August 10). "Bill Would Lessen Mercury Releases." Augusta Chronicle, p. B02.

Ward, Ken Jr. (2007, February 17). "State Might Relax PPG's Mercury Flow Controls." Charleston Gazette, p. PIA.

22 Ashtabula Star Beacon (2007, July 31). "Ashta Chemicals Responds to Mercury Report.

[http://www.starbeacon.com/local/local_story_212122323]. Accessed 9/10/08.

Pavey, Rob (2008, March 13). "Bill Would End Mercury Use at Chlorine Plants." *Augusta Chronicle*, p. B02.

Poovey, Bill (2008, April 23). "Group Renews Mercury Pollution Com-plaints Against Olin Corporation" Associated Press.

Ward, Ken Jr. (2007, July 19). "Process Could Boost Efficiency, Phase Out Toxic Discharge at Marshall Plant." *Charleston Gazette*, p. P06A. 23 Hellpap, Andrew (2007, August 10). "ERCO Could Have Shut Down."

Wisconsin Rapids Daily Tribune.

24 Ibid.

25 These numbers are based on employment directly related to the operation of the mercury-based chlorine factory, and likely does not include

employment that can continue in the absence of mercury-based technology, such as bleach production or mercury-free chlor-alkali production

Cleveland-Bradley Counties Chamber of Commerce (2008). "Industrial Directory.

[http://www.clevelandchamber.com/images/stories/pdf/2008inddir. pdf]. Accessed 8/15/08.

- Ohio Biz (2008). "Ashta Chemicals." [http://www.ohiobiz.com/northeastohio/Ashta-Chemicals.html]. Accessed 8/12/08.
- Pavey, Rob (2008, March 13). "Bill Would End Mercury Use at Chlorine Plants." Augusta Chronicle, p. B02

Ward, Ken Jr. (2007). "Report Cites PPG Savings on Mercury Process Could Boost Efficiency, Phase Out Toxic Discharge at Marshall Plant."

[http://www.wvrivers.org/news2007/CharlestonGazette-Oceana.pdf]. Accessed 6/30/08.

²⁶ Orica (1999). "New State-of-Art Orica Plant for Laverton North." [http://www.orica.com.au/BUSINESS/COR/orica/COR00254.NSF/Page/ News_New_State-of-art_Orica_Plant_for_Laverton_North]. Accessed 7/30/08

Baumgarten, Stefan (2000, July 14). "AC '00: Orica Chloralkali Profitable Through '20 on Revamp." Chemical News & Intelligence.

- Chemical Business Newsbase (1999, August 25). "Orica Building Chlor-Alkali Plant in Australia."
- 27 Advocate, The (2007). "Pioneer Companies to Expand Production." [http://www.2theadvocate.com/news/business/5422971.html]. Accessed 7/30/08.

Baumgarten, Stefan (2000, July 14). "AC '00: Orica Chloralkali Profitable Through '20 on Revamp. Chemical News & Intelligence.

- Chemical Business Newsbase. (1999, August 25). "Orica Building Chlor-Alkali Plant in Australia.
- Fair Disclosure Wire (2008, July 25). "Q2 2008 Olin Corporation Earnings Conference Call - Final.

Orica (1999). "New State-of-Art Orica Plant for Laverton North." [http://www.orica.com.au/BUSINESS/COR/orica/COR00254.NSF/Page/ News_New_State-of-art_Orica_Plant_for_Laverton_North]. Accessed 7/30/08

PPG Industries (2007, August 21). "Membrane Technology Eliminates Use of Mercury at Lake Charles [http://corporateportal.ppg.com/NA/CORP/EHS/FeaturedContent/Membrane_Technology.htm]. Accessed 7/30/08.

- PR Newswire (2007, January 30). "Pioneer Announces the Expansion of its Chlor-Alkali Plant in St. Gabriel, Louisiana.
- 28 Advocate, The (2007). "Pioneer Companies to Expand Production." [http://www.2theadvocate.com/news/business/5422971.html]. Accessed 7/30/08.

Baumgarten, Stefan (2000, July 14). "AC '00: Orica Chloralkali Profitable Through '20 on Revamp. Chemical News & Intelligence.

- Chemical Business Newsbase (1999, August 25). "Orica Building Chlor-Alkali Plant in Australia.
- Fair Disclosure Wire (2008, July 25). "Q2 2008 Olin Corporation Earnings Conference Call - Final.
- Orica (1999). "New State-of-Art Orica Plant for Laverton North." [http://www.orica.com.au/BUSINESS/COR/orica/COR00254.NSF/Page/ News_New_State-of-art_Orica_Plant_for_Laverton_North]. Accessed 7/30/08

PPG Industries (2007, August 21)). "Membrane Technology Eliminates Use of Mercury at Lake Charles [http://corporateportal.ppg.com/NA/CORP/EHS/FeaturedContent/Membrane_Technology.htm]. Accessed 7/30/08.

PR Newswire (2007, January 30). "Pioneer Announces the Expansion of its Chlor-Alkali Plant in

St. Gabriel, Louisiana.

²⁹ Poovey, Bill (2008, April 23). "Group Renews Mercury Pollution Complaints Against Olin Corporation" Associated Press.

30 European Commission (1997, June 30). "An Economic and Environmental Analysis of the Chlor-Alkali Production Process." p. 31. [http://www.chem.unep.ch/mercury/2001-ngo-sub/Eurochlor/sub1ngoatt6.pdf]. Accessed 7/28/08.

European Commission (2001). "Integrated Pollution Prevention and



Control." p. 90 [http://www.bvt.umweltbundesamt.de/archiv-e/chloralkalibref-e.pdf]. Accessed 3/2/2007.

31 Rupp, Joseph (2008, January 29). "Q4 2007 Olin Corporation Earnings Conference Call - Final." Fair Disclosure Wire.

32 Ibid.

- ³³ European Commission (2001.) "Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control." p. 90 [http://www.bvt.umweltbundesamt.de/archiv-e/chloralkalibref-e.pdf]. Accessed 3/2/2007.
- 34 European Commission (2001). "Reference Document on Best Available Techniques in the Chlor-Alkali
- Manufacturing Industry."
- Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control (IPPC), p. 111. [http:// ec.europa.eu/environment/ippc/brefs/cak_bref_1201.pdf]. Accessed 07/22/08
- ³⁵ Garrett, Rachel, Lee, Brandon, Bethea, Traci, Cady-Sawyer, Kristen, et al (2005).
- 'S.730, The Mercury Emission Act of 2005." Columbia University. [http://www.columbia.edu/cu/mpaenvironment/pages/projects/ sum2005/Mercury%20Emission%20Act%20Final%20Report%20Su m2005.pdf]
- Accessed 7/28/08.
- 36 Business Wire (1990, September 28). "Olin announces it is ceasing operation of its chlor-alkali unit at its plant in Niagara Falls by the end of the year."
- Glynn, Don; Jones, Susan (1985, April 10). "A chlor-alkali power struggle." Chemical Week, p. 12.
- PR Newswire (1997, February 10). "Olin corporation Completes Planned Purchase of DuPont's Share of Niachlor.
- ³⁷ Billing, Grant (2007, August 9). "Q2 2007 Superior Plus income FD Earnings Conference Call - Final. Fair Disclosure Wire.
- Chemical News & Intelligence (2007, August 23). "US PPG Plant Membrane Cell Conversion Cuts Cost.
- Chlor-Alkali Marketwire (2007, May 4). "Market Assessment." Vol. 20, No. 18.
- European Commission (2001). "Integrated Pollution Prevention and
- [http://www.bvt.umweltbundesamt.de/archiv-e/chloralkalibref-e.pdf]. Accessed 3/2/2007.
- European Commission (2001). "Reference Document on Best Available Techniques in the Chlor-Alkali Manufacturing Industry.
- Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control (IPPC), p. 111 [http://ec.europa.eu/environment/ippc/brefs/cak_bref_1201.pdf]. Accessed 07/22/08.
- Hwee Sim, Peck (2002, January 9-16). "More Plant Closures Expected." Chemical Week, p. 29.
- ³⁸ Ashtabula Star Beacon (2007, July 31). "Ashta Chemicals Responds to Mercury Report.

[http://www.starbeacon.com/local/local_story_212122323]. Accessed 9/10/08

Pavey, Rob (2007, July 19). "Analysis Targets Olin Plant Oceana Urges Mercury-Free Process.

Augusta Chronicle, p. B05.

- Poovey, Bill. (2008, April 23). "Group Renews Mercury Pollution Complaints Against Olin Corporation" Associated Press.
- ³⁹ Hawthorne, Michael (2007, August 13). "Big Polluter to Cut Mercury." Chicago Tribune, p. 1.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (2008, May 8). "National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Mercury Emissions from Mer-cury Cell Chlor-Alkali Plants." Draft Amendment Proposal.
- ⁴⁰ Oceana (2008). Compiled using industry reported data to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Toxics Release Inventory, 2000-2006. [http://epa.gov/triexplorer/]. Accessed 10/1/08.
- ⁴¹ Raloff, Janet (1991, March 9). "Mercurial risks from Acid's Reign." Science News.
- 42 Fair Disclosure Wire (2007, April 27). "Q1 2007 Olin Earnings Conference Call - Final.
- 43 Leonard, James III (2006, January 5), "Request for Public Comment on Short Supply Petition Under the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)." [http://otexa.ita.doc.gov/fr2006/nafta14.htm]. Accessed 3/29/07.
- 44 Aggreko (2001, April). "Aggreko wins 5 MW contract in Gujarat, India." [http://www.aggreko.com/ourcompany/2001_press_releases/Gujarat_ India.asp] Accessed 3/27/07.

Gujarat Alkalies and Chemicals Limited. "Caustic Soda Prills (CSP) : NaOH.

[http://www.gujaratalkalies.com/new/caustic_soda_prills.htm]. Accessed 4/2/07

- Indian Department of Scientific and Industrial Research. "Caustic Soda." [http://dsir.nic.in/reports/ExpTechTNKL/Abs%20new/Travancore.htm]. Last updated 3/12/07. Accessed 4/3/07.
- Grasim (2007). "Viscose Staple Fibre." [http://www.grasim.com/about_us/
- overview_business.htm]. Accessed 3/29/07. Grasim. "Rayon Grade Caustic Soda." [http://www.grasim.com/products/ chemicals.htm]. Accessed 3/27/07.
- Indian Bureau of Energy Efficiency. "Indian Rayon and Industries Lim-ited." [http://www.bee-india.nic.in/sidelinks/EC%20Award/Download/ naec 2004/CHAPTER-15%20(INDIAN%20RAYON).pdf]. Accessed 3/27/07.
- Century Textiles and Industries Ltd. (2005). "Century Rayon, VFY, CSY & Ravon Tyre Yarn.
 - [http://www.centurytextind.com/]. Accessed 3/29/07.
- Uhdenora (2003, March). "Contract from Century Rayon. [http://www.uhdenora.com/news2.asp?idNews=14]. Accessed 3/27/07
- Sodani, Suresh (2007, March 28). Grasim Chemicals. Personal Communication
- Lal, Sanjiv (2007, March 29). Tata Chemicals. Personal Communication.
- Thomas, Pat (2004, January 10). "Behind the Label: Colgate Total." The Ecologist. [http://www.theecologist.org/archive_detail.asp?content_id=884].
- Accessed 5/2/07.
- The Chemistry Store. "Sodium Hydroxide (Caustic Soda)."
- [http://www.chemistrystore.com/Caustic_Soda.htm]. Accessed 5/2/07. 45 Handbook of Chlor-Alkali Technology (2005). p. 35.
- ⁴⁶ Ashtabula Star Beacon (2007, July 31). "Ashta Chemicals Responds to Mercury Report.
- [http://www.starbeacon.com/local/local_story_212122323]. Accessed 9/10/08
- Pavey, Rob (2007, July 19). "Analysis Targets Olin Plant Oceana Urges Mercury-Free Process." Augusta Chronicle, p. B05.
- Poovey, Bill (2008, April 23). "Group Renews Mercury Pollution Com-plaints Against Olin Corporation" Associated Press.
- ⁴⁷ Pavey, Rob (2007, July 19). "Analysis Targets Olin Plant Oceana Urges Mercury-Free Process." Augusta Chronicle, p. B05.
- Poovey, Bill (2008, April 23). "Group Renews Mercury Pollution Com-plaints Against Olin Corporation" Associated Press.
- ⁴⁸ Mahan, Simon and Savitz, Jackie (2007, July). Cleaning Up: Taking Mercury-Free Chlorine Production to the Bank. Oceana. p. 33. [http:// www.oceana.org/fileadmin/oceana/uploads/mercury/FINAL_Cleaning_Up.pdf].
- Accessed 9/11/08
- ⁴⁹ Government of India Bureau of Energy Efficiency (2006, December "The Travancore-Cochin Chemicals Limited." [http://www.bee-india.nic.in/sidelinks/EC%20Award/eca06/
- Award2006_CD/06ChlorAlkali/TheTravancore-CochinChemicalsLimited. pdfl. Accessed 4/13/07.
- ⁵⁰ Mahan, Simon and Savitz, Jackie (2007, July). Cleaning Up: Taking Mercury-Free Chlorine Production to the Bank. Oceana. [http://www. oceana.org/fileadmin/oceana/uploads/mercury/FINAL_Cleaning_ Up.pdf]. Accessed 9/11/08.
- ⁵¹ Canadian Business and Current Affairs (1993, March 22). "Pollution Prevention Pays Big Dividends." p. 1,11
- Government of India Bureau of Energy Efficiency (2006, December 14). The Travancore-Cochin Chemicals Limited. [http://www.bee-india.nic.in/sidelinks/EC%20Award/eca06/ Award2006_CD/06ChlorAlkali/TheTravancore-Cochin
- ChemicalsLimited.pdf]. Accessed 4/13/07. Maxon, Peter (2006). "Status Report: Mercury Cell Chlor-Alkali Plants in Europe." European Environmental Bureau.
- Scholes, Dave (2007, January 31). "Pioneer Companies Conference Call Final." Fair Disclosure Wire.
- 52 Coons, Rebecca (2008, March 17). "Olin to Shutter Nebraska Chlor Alkali Plant." Chemical Week, p. 16.



Oceana campaigns to protect and restore the world's oceans. Our teams of marine scientists, economists, lawyers and advocates win specific and concrete policy changes to reduce pollution and to prevent the irreversible collapse of fish populations, marine mammals and other sea life. Global in scope and dedicated to conservation, Oceana has campaigners based in North America (Washington, DC; New York, NY; Juneau, AK; Anchorage, AK; Monterey, CA; Portland, OR; St. Petersburg, FL and Boston, MA), Europe (Madrid, Spain; Brussels, Belgium) and South America (Santiago, Chile). More than 300,000 members and e-activists in over 150 countries have already joined Oceana. For more information, please visit www.Oceana.org.



1350 Connecticut Ave. NW, 5th floor | Washington, DC 20036 USA T +1.202.833.3900 | F +1.202.833.2070 | www.oceana.org